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Programme for Old St. Beghians’ Day

 Saturday 10th September 2011 

9.30am


Tours of the School (Meet outside the Chapel).

9.45am


Committee Meeting - In the Whitelaw Building.
10.30am

Squash/Fives: The School v Old St. Beghians.
11.00am

Annual General Meeting - In the Whitelaw Building.
11.00am – 4.00pm
Art Exhibition - In the Art Department (Next to Chapel).
12.15pm

Service in the Chapel 

1.00pm


Lunch - In the Whitelaw Building.
1.45pm – 2.15pm
Golf - Tee-off: The School v Old St. Beghians.

2.00pm


Hockey: 1st XI v Old St. Beghians XI.
3.00pm


Rugby: OSB 17-23 years v OSB 24 and over.
4.00pm


Tea - In the Whitelaw Building.

Please return the reply form enclosed as soon as possible,

but by Friday 2nd  September at the very latest.

Do please support these events by offering to play for the Old St. Beghian teams. They continue to be a popular and integral part of the day for both those who participate and those who choose to spectate. 
Please contact the organisers, as indicated below, by Friday 2nd September     at the latest, or preferably at the earliest opportunity:

Rugby, Hockey and Squash: Reception, St. Bees School. Tel: 01946 828000 

FIVES: John Wilkinson (FS 68-73) would like to hear from anyone, any age, male or female, who would like to play Fives on the morning of OSB Day, starting around 10.30 am. He can be contacted on Tel. 0161 351 7888 or mob: 07799 478405 or email: j_a_wilkinson2002@yahoo.co.uk
From the President: A Fond Farewell
As the last few months of my term of office draw to a close, I would like to thank Philip and Helen Capes, the staff of the school and its governors, the OSB’s Hon. Sec., David Lord, office administrator Pam Rumney, Bulletin editor Tony Reeve, our committee, and members of the Society for the support and enthusiasm they have given to me. I would particularly like to thank everyone who has taken part in my Presidential sporting event initiatives. These have included two visits to Newcastle Races, a visit to see a Newcastle Falcons match, and to watch Durham Dynamos play at Durham County Cricket Club.
Overall, this support has enabled me to encourage a more active involvement in St. Beghian events by members of the Society, and also helped my work towards stronger links with the school and its pupils by founding The Virtual Careers Forum. The VCF has also been used as a reason to send out questionnaires to expand the information on our data base about St. Beghians. In difficult economic times its purpose is to open avenues for young people, which I’m certain will be to their advantage as the initiative gains impetus.
We are all aware about how tough things are at present and St. Bees School is no stranger to hard times. However, I look confidently to its future based on all of the positive elements I have seen while being President of the St. Beghian Society. I have witnessed much of which the Society and the school should be proud. It has an amazing number of strengths that must be the envy of many other educational establishments. Apart from the exemplary standard of education which it provides, St. Bees has a unique Golf Academy, and is now to become a Centre for Cricketing Excellence backed by the England and Wales Cricket Board (ECB). 

After meeting most of the teaching staff I am also certain that St. Bees School can publically demonstrate other levels of excellence (especially in Arts and Music). I never thought that I would be so enthusiastic about what we have together in this hamlet on the north west coast. In places steeped in tradition, change is often a fearful word but St. Bees School many years ago took the opportunity to become co-educational and quite recently a prep-school has been opened. We are fortunate to have substantial assets, and harnessing these to our best advantage will be the key to unlocking the school’s prosperity in future years.
My own belief is that the infrastructure at St. Bees will continue to develop and already has the potential to attract additional commercial revenue streams. To facilitate this, we are fortunate to have some very well qualified people on hand to provide sound advice. While recognising all these strengths, I feel sure that with positive and focussed minds, the school, the governors, and the Society form a dynamic entity, and that working together in a co-ordinated manner will only be to the advantage of the future success of the school.
As individuals we can play a role too. It is important for us all to grasp every opportune moment to reinforce belief in our establishment and its people. Directly or indirectly it is amazing how this filters through and permeates into a sense of pride; how it “oils the wheels” and will make the task of change both creative and stimulating. So I for one will continue to “walk the talk”, speak my mind and foster a well deserved confidence in the school and its people, and most importantly this will be both in and out of school. I invite you all to join me in this.
Thank you once again. For me it has been a great pleasure and privilege being President of The St. Beghian Society. I pass on my best wishes to Anthony Wills as my successor.
Don H Williams MCIM
President St. Beghian Society

Email: don@kingdomofnorthumbria.co.uk

(Photo may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/july11bulletin).
From our ‘Incoming’ President: Anthony J Wills

It is with great pleasure and honour that I shall be taking over as the Society President in September.
Recently, whilst studying the Presidents’ board in Foundation dining room, I was struck by the fact that many Presidents have no doubt been a hard act for their successors to follow. Don Williams is no exception to this, both for his enthusiasm and for his innovative ideas in organising a range of social events.
Since leaving St Bees my working life has been fairly varied – from banking to farming to horticulture. In this last discipline I spent twenty years lecturing at Newton Rigg College, which latterly became part of the University of Central Lancashire. Following retirement I have spent my time running a small property company, involving myself with St Bees and boating.
I look forward to meeting as many members of the Society as possible over the next two years.
Anthony Wills.
(Photo may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/july11bulletin).
OSB NOTES

Vivian Blake-Dyke (SH 43-47) writes:

"When I arrived at School House in September 1943, the housemaster, having seen the war coming, had purchased a ton of plum jam, and so everybody was able to have a double ration of jam for as long as it lasted.

The Headmaster, John Boulter, was a famously tough man, at any rate as far as rugger was concerned. One very wet afternoon in the spring term when there was a junior house match being fought out, a boy named Hoyle, who was well known for being very plucky, was kicked on the knee soon after half time.

After limping up and down the touchline for a few minutes, he started to walk off the field. Boulter shouted out: 'Broken anything, Hoyle?' 'No, sir', came the reply. 'Then get back on', said Boulter, and the unfortunate Hoyle had to limp up and down the touchline in the rain for the rest of the game. 

On a more serious note, when working in the chapel one day, I noticed that the names on the memorial to the old boys killed in the war were slightly greater than the numbers in the school in the nineteen forties!
At the beginning of the summer term, all the boarders on School House had to submit their bicycles to a brake test so that they would be roadworthy for the two Three Quarter Days. The test consisted of starting at the top of School House lane, pedalling like mad and then braking hard so as to stop before hitting the wall of the gym at the bottom of the lane. One term, my own bike having failed at home, I took back to school my grandfather's Elswick. With its double frame and great weight it was a cause of much merriment to the other boys. I pedalled as fast as I dared down the lane, slammed on the brakes, which were unequal to the task, and was only saved from colliding with the wall of the gym by two prefects, who lifted me from the saddle just before the great machine hit the wall. Remarkably, it was none the worse for the experience, and took me on many long pleasurable journeys round the Lake District on Three Quarter Days.

In early 1947, with its exceptional snowfall, the then Headmaster, Henry Reekie, told the sixth form that we were running low on food and if the early morning train from the south did not get through the next day, we should have to trudge through the snow to Egremont to get supplies. I was looking forward to it, but for once, as a confirmed railway enthusiast, I was sorry to hear, whilst lying in bed the next morning, the sound of the train whistle and we were saved.

I thoroughly enjoyed my days at St. Bees and remember them with great affection.”
John Cade (FS 58-64) has written with details of a reunion which took place last year:

“An unofficial reunion of Old St. Beghians was held over the weekend of 22nd-24th October at The Bear Hotel in Woodstock, a small village north west of Oxford. All who were present left school in 1963 and 1964. Some had not seen each other for over forty years, but it was as if we had met only a few weeks previously, such was the bond established during our years at St. Bees.

The following is a list of those who were present:

Nigel Wagstaff (G58-63), Clive Milburn (F 58-63), Martin Dawson (F 58-63), Alan Birkinshaw (FS 58-62), Duncan Peel (SH 59-63), Nick Acons (SH 58-63), Peter Dixon (FS 56-63), Pat Stobart (SH 58-63), Rod Murray (G 58-63), David Waldron (G 58-63), John Cade (FS 58-64), David Cade (FS 59-64) and Dick Lockwood (FS 59-64).

The reunion was mooted in 2009 at a meeting between Nigel, Martin and Clive. Nigel was designated to set up the event, which he did with considerable aplomb. Nick Acons travelled from Norway and John Cade from South Africa. Chris Greetham was unable to join us as he had to return to Bermuda.

The Friday night activities ended with a loud bang and the sound of breaking glass from the bar area. It was discovered that Dick Lockwood had lost his balance on an imaginary slope while leaving the bar. He careered head first into a glass pane, which looked out on to the internal passageway where 13th century carriages had passed into the Bear Hotel so long ago. As luck would have it, a recently retired surgeon, David Cade, was close at hand to assure Dick that no serious damage had been done. It was explained to him that his main problem when he returned to Yorkshire would be explaining to his wife the cause of a bloody graze on his forehead! Many explanations were readily forthcoming at breakfast the following morning. As our group of Old Boys assembled in the courtyard before departure on the Sunday morning, an almighty crash of bottles emanated from the nearby kitchen area. Dick had intimated that he would leave straight after breakfast before the rest of us. We are not sure that he did!
The reunion was a very special occasion and more regular contact via email is ongoing.

We all look forward to another such event in the not too distant future.”

Nigel Clothier (FN 53-57) sends in a memory of J.C.Wykes:

“I must have known Cecile Wykes during my time at St Bees and I would like to say how much both she and her husband were respected in their running of the school. I am not sure that ‘popular’ would be JC’s epitaph, but respected he certainly was. He had many attributes which we scurrilous creatures found amusing, such as the sacredness of cricket and the hallowed ground of the Crease. As an ‘old boy’ in 1959 on a visit with my vintage 1933 FWD BSA four-wheeler, which to my horror Malcom Neill and Co secretly drove onto the Crease overnight, I was summoned to the Head’s study first thing on a lovely sunny morning. JC was hopping mad, disbelieving of my innocence of ‘the ultimate crime’ and only wishing that I was still under the jurisdiction of his cane, which was standing in the corner! I hope I was eventually believed and forgiven.

One instance I recall showed the man’s ‘mettle’. At an assembly of the sixth form on some critical occasion, when things had to be said and at a time when it was the fashion among some to consider JC ‘unpopular’, he entered Foundation’s assembly hall to a chorus of boos. I felt shock at the sheer disrespect which was being shown, but his instant humorous response, something along the lines of ‘well, that makes me the popular one’ caused a complete change of atmosphere to one of respect. I shall always remember that example. He was indeed a great man.”


Carter Croft (FN 60-65) has sent in the following update on his career since leaving the school: 
“After leaving St Bees with modest A levels I was accepted by Guys Hospital Medical School to read dentistry; I imagine rather to the surprise of other candidates and the teachers, but in spite of this I managed to graduate, again possibly more by achievements on the sports field rather than in the classroom. This was followed by a postgraduate degree in dentistry. After graduation I went to South Africa, where I worked in private practice as well as the Addington Hospital on the Durban waterfront. Having returned to England to my birth place, I opened a practice in Kendal as well as working within the Lancaster and Preston Hospitals group. After fourteen years I decided to return to London’s West End and started a practice in Harley Street as well as working in a number of private hospitals. 
During this time my passions for rugby and cricket were pursued. I captained Guys Hospital rugby team to Hospitals Cup successes, followed by playing spells at Blackheath, London Irish, Kendal and Fylde, where I played alongside W.B. Beaumont. During a county playing career with Kent, London Counties and Cumberland and Westmorland, I played alongside former OSBs, P.J. Dixon (FN 58-63) and N.J.V. Curry (SH 60-65). I retired from first class rugby in 1977. 
Cricket involved playing for Kendal CC in the Northern League, where I teamed-up with another OSB, H.J. Corrie (FN 58-62). While in London I was with Brondesbury CC in the Middlesex League. I decided to retire in 2002 when I found I was unable to bend while fielding (as well as not being good enough to keep wicket). A particular highlight at this period was playing in Courtney Walsh’s Benefit XI, fortunately on the same side with that fast bowling trio of Walsh, Garner and Holding.  
1999 brought another change for me, a brief television career, thanks to my aunt, who was a Royal Shakespearean actress. It came about through being asked to take part in a fly on the wall documentary for the BBC; this was to follow the life and times of two contrasting males, clients of an upmarket advertising agency. It turned into a nine part series after the nine o’clock news. I was the ‘rogue’, my co-actor was the ‘golden boy’. The series created a great deal of discussion along the lines of ‘can you buy love?’ and this led on to a number of chat-show appearances etc. 

In 1998 following qualifications with the Welsh RU, I embarked on a career as a rugby coach, which has been a voyage around the world. I coached the Bank of England side to the Tetley Vase finals, then migrated to Australia to work with the Queensland University rugby team in the Brisbane premier competition; two spells followed in New Zealand at the Hurricanes and next a spell with the USA National team and Brown University, Rhode Island, side. Next there were two seasons in Pro 2 France with Oyonnax and now I am with the Swiss National team. As a player and a coach I have been involved with the game in some 40 countries of the world over some 50 years. The wanderlust has not yet abated. 
Another playing career commenced in 1995 representing the House of Commons and Lords Rugby Club, as well as playing in the Parliamentary World Cups of 1995/1999/2003. These were happy years playing alongside many of this country’s politicians as well as those from other nations. In 1999 I played in a formidable back row alongside JPR Williams. A particular high was meeting Nelson Mandela in the 1995 World Cup in South Africa. When I made my debut for the Commons and Lords side, I had the good fortune to meet a junior Treasury minister and we struck up an immediate friendship. In the spirit of Ernest Hemingway, we decided to have a look around Cuba, and a decision was made to open a Cuban restaurant in Waterloo, a cheap and cheerful, buzzy music bar called Cubana. We are now about to open our third one, in Smithfield. We even offered Fidel Castro a share along with the possibility of his becoming an entrepreneur. We were immediately declared enemies of the state! He did not even try the delicious cocktails! Well, you win a few and you lose a lot. I can assure you there have been many failed enterprises. 
I made my home in the French Alps in 1997, not least because I formed a passion for mountains following two trips to the Himalayas. A love of skiing took me to La Clusaz, where I built a chalet whilst living in Australia. Integrating into French culture has been interesting and I now live on the shores of Lake Annecy. I have not lost contact with Nick Curry since we share share a boat on the lake. Who would have thought I would ever speak French after my attempts at GCE! There was a time when I had a brief but unspectacular fell-running career, usually finishing in the last group as the marshalls were going home! I attempted the Bob Graham marathon on several occasions though never managed to finish, but I did complete the London Marathon in 1988. 2011 brings a new challenge, the Clipper Race, a circumnavigation of the world, and my training is well underway. Believe me, trying to pass the yachtmasters is not easy for a geriatric! 
I married in 1972 and have three children. My son lives in France quite near to me and one daughter lives in Berkshire, while the youngest lives in Melbourne, Victoria. Sadly my marriage did not survive. Looking back I can say that St Bees undoubtedly gave me the drive, independence, courage and self-confidence to undertake challenges. If any OSBs are in Haute Savoie or Switzerland, please make contact with me.”

Helen Edwards (Nee Falconer) (B/L 89-96) has sent in a career update:

“On leaving St Bees I spent a fantastic year as an au pair just outside Montpellier, France working for Anya Robson, daughter of teachers Chris and Charm.  Following that I spent three years at the University of Leeds studying Classical Literature and English before going on to study Law as a postgraduate at the College of Law, Guildford.  I then found a job as a paralegal practising Family Law in Barrow-in-Furness.  I stayed there for a year before deciding that the Law was not for me and then joined the army.  I went to Sandhurst in 2003 and commissioned into the Royal Logistic Corps as a Second Lieutenant in 2004.  So far I have served in Rheindahlen and Gutersloh (both Germany), Tidworth, Kabul and Basra and I can truly say that life has never been boring.  I married Ross Edwards, also a Captain in the Royal Logistic Corps, in April 2009 at Holy Trinity Church, Millom and we have a beautiful five months old baby girl called Beatrice Lily Edwards.  Motherhood has been life changing in the most wonderful way but I do plan to return to work.  I am posted to 23 Pioneer Regiment RLC in Bicester in June as the Regimental Signals Officer.  Clearly all those years in the CCF were not wasted!” 
The following tribute to Prof. W.A. (Bill) Frankland (FN 26-30) appeared recently in BMA News: 

‘This year marks the 100th anniversary of the only ‘cure’ for allergies: allergen immunotherapy. In the run-up to the anniversary, a film has been produced about the life of Bill Frankland, the first person to demonstrate the benefits of grass pollen immunotherapy, who is fondly known as the ‘grandfather of UK allergy’. Dr Frankland set up the Allergy Clinic, now called the Frankland Allergy Clinic, at St Mary’s Hospital, London. The film complements a painting of Dr Frankland that hangs in the clinic. This was painted by the daughter of a man whose life the allergist saved while in a Japanese prisoner of war camp. Dr Frankland’s wartime experience is one of many fascinating facets of his life. At 99 he is the oldest practising doctor, and he regularly attends international allergy conferences. Several decades ago he was the founding member and president of the British Society for Allergy and Clinical Immunology in 1948. The film charts his working career as a registrar under Alexander Fleming, the bacteriologist who discovered penicillin, and Dr Frankland’s role in undertaking the first double blind trials of grass pollen immunotherapy with his boss, Dr Freeman.’ 

Tim de Gruyther (G 61-66) writes:

“I read in the newsletter last year about the playing of the Last Post (Lights Out) from Grindal. There was a gap in the time-line that I could fill, in that it was I who played from 1961 to 1966 from the fire escape upstairs. When I arrived at the school it was Steve Lees, who played it on the french horn from a study window. It was a very wobbly sound, and played at ground level did not travel well. I quickly took over and played on the silver bugle for the next five years. In 1961 the school orchestral band was of a poor standard and I went to a couple of rehearsals, held those days in the cricket pavillion. I had been inspired by the Barrow-in-Furness ACF (King’s Own) drum and bugle band, and it was not long before I had unearthed a box of battered copper bugles in the armoury and persuaded the CO to send them to Boosey & Hawkes to be undented and made playable, in return for volunteering to form a band. I re-roped the side and tenor drums and asked for volunteers. I had a queue of peers who would rather do this, if they had to, than first aid or signals or fieldcraft or anything that required energy. It would have been in 1962 that the first corps of drums performed for the general inspection and later, on Old Boys’ Day outside the Memorial Hall. The standard wasn’t fantastic, but it was a more solid sound than its thin orchestral predecessor. I believe that the Corps of Drums continued for some years after I left in 1966. There was nothing innovative about this new band as all the kit was existing from a previous era, so the Crease had obviously been tramped on years before by bugle boys now long gone. Hey ho.”
Peter (Monty) Morgan (F 53-58) recalls some of his contemporaries and major events:
“Three articles in the January 2011 Bulletin have spurred me on to put pen to paper. Firstly, Rosa Somerville wrote about her mother, Cecile Wykes, the wife of my Headmaster J.C. Wykes. “JC” only knew me because my father worked for a company that made a machine like a road roller which sucked up water from cricket pitches! Secondly, Alec MacCaig wrote about Alan E.S. Quantrill, as they both went to Wadham House prep school in Hale, Cheshire. I too went to Wadham House, as did Rodney Price (F 53-58), where I played football for the Under Tens team. If we were losing, one of our team with a glass eye would take it out and give it a good wipe. This had no effect on our team but certainly changed the fortunes for the opposition! Finally, Richard Nicholls (F 49-53) wrote about Anthony Dearle and David Lyall. Anthony participated in just about everything going. He was my English master, he sang in the school choir as I did and he was the scout master that took a party of us to scout camp in the grounds of Powerscourt House outside Dublin. David was my Maths teacher and encouraged my interest in cross country running to the extent that I became a member of the Junior Running Eight and later won my senior house tie two years consecutively for the sport.
Amongst my contemporaries on Foundation were Peter Turner, Rodney Price, John Smith, Michael Bird and Trevor Rostron, who all attended my wedding in 1962. Peter has an accountancy firm in Cockermouth. Rodney, who had a lifetime with the drugs company Pfizer, lives near Cork in Eire. John became Physics master at Kendal Grammar School but sadly died some years ago. Michael was, I believe, in surveying and lives in the Lake District. Trevor became joint M.D. of the family paper mill in Selby within a few years of leaving school. He moved to Ross-on-Wye when the business was sold and ran a bookshop there. The Society nor I have addresses for Michael and Trevor. Is there anyone who can help? 
Many noticeable world events occurred during my years at St. Bees but three stand out. In Oct 1956 I attended the opening, by the Queen, of the world’s first nuclear power station at Calder Hall. I seem to remember that the whole school was bussed there in order to create a “crowd scene”. Secondly, in Oct 1957, as a prefect, I was allowed to get up in the middle of the night to watch Sputnik 1, the first artificial satellite, orbit the earth. Finally, the Munich air disaster on the 6th Feb 1958, when eight of the seventeen Manchester United players died, had a profound effect on very many of us at St. Bees even though we were a “rugby school”. 
After school I joined the O.S.B. Manchester Branch where we regularly had just over a hundred members at our annual reunion dinners thanks to the hard work of Dick Harrison. My career included being part of a team running the catering operation at Hampton Court Palace. In 1992 I was involved in catering for 2,500 media people attending the G7 conference in Edinburgh chaired by Sir John Major. My final employment was as Personnel and Facilities Manager for a company that dealt in electronic data management at four sites across England with nearly 200 staff.  I now live in Huntingdon, Cambridgeshire with my wife Jennie. On the 1st September next year we shall be celebrating our Golden Wedding. 
I should be pleased to hear from my contemporaries on peterandjennie@live.co.uk” 
SNIPPETS……

Congratulations to Robin Payne (SH 85-92) and Jessica on the birth of Amelia Jane Mackenzie Payne in New York on March 15th 2011. 

Amelia is a granddaughter for Anthony Payne (M 67-01) and Jenni.

James Plenderleith (SH 91-96) married Katrina Kelvin at Loreto Kirribilli school chapel, Sydney, NSW, Australia on March 26th 2011. Friends and family from both sides of the world attended the ceremony and then the reception overlooking the magnificent Harbour Bridge and Opera House. Champagne flowed in abundance and a good time was had by all.

Congratulations to Julie Zebedee (L90-97) on the birth of Nicholas Gabriel, a little brother to Sophie. Julie reports that although a busy mum, she helps at a local youth club and tutors in Spanish and French. (Photo of Nicholas may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/july11bulletin).
Have you recently changed your address?      Have you got married recently?

Have any other personal details changed?      Have you any interesting news?

Have you told us about it?

If not, please do so now on: (01946) 828093 or osb@st-bees-school.co.uk 

or write to St. Beghian Society, St. Bees School, St. Bees, Cumbria. CA27 0DS.

A message from……….

Aravon Prep. and Junior School, near Dublin.

“Calling all Aravon past pupils”. 
‘Aravon celebrates its Sesquicentennial (150 years) next year and would like to contact as many of its past pupils as possible. If any OSBs attended, 
please e-mail your details to 150@aravon.ie and pass on this message to any other past pupils with whom you may be in contact. 
Looking forward to renewing old acquaintances.’
OBITUARIES

Tristram Hedley Hayward (G 61-65) died in July 2010. His wife Christine records that:

“He always spoke fondly of his time at St Bees. Hedley was Deputy Head teacher at Lord Lawson of Beamish School, Birtley, from where he retired in 2008. He was thoroughly enjoying his retirement, being a school governor, a guide for the National Trust and following his interests in sailing, walking and gardening. He died after a courageous battle with cancer and is hugely missed by all his family.”
Philip Swales (F61-66). Roger Swales has submitted the following about his brother:

“Philip Swales passed away on the 17th April 2011. His death was very sudden and totally unforeseen.

He was born in Assam, India, where our father was a tea planter working for Brook Bond near the Burma/Tibet border. We were both schooled locally on the tea estates and then in Darjeeling before going off to boarding school at Seascale in 1956 and then to St. Bees. At holiday times we moved from family to family in the Lake District until it was our time to fly back to India, perhaps once every year or eighteen months. By now Philip had a passion for three things in his life which never faded: 

1. His love of Assam. He called his house in Lymm “Raidang”, the tea estate we were brought up on, so he never forgot his roots. And of course Assam tea. Very loyal!

2. His love of flying. He would regale all and sundry about our epic flights to Assam in the late 50s and early 60s, when we flew in super constellations, VC10’s and Dakotas and the like, hopping from country to country until we got there three days later. More recently he often used to gaze from his garden at the planes leaving Manchester Airport, wondering where they were going and itching to be on them.

3. His love of a good curry. With Philip it was the hotter the better and if he didn’t have hiccups, then not hot enough! He would cap this off with a good glass of Kingfisher beer, Indian of course.

After St Bees, Philip left to join Tom Sharpe (OSB) and his company, Harold Sharpe, in Sale, Manchester, as an articled accountant. Soon after this he met Jean his devoted wife of 42 years. His son Matthew was born in 1978 and in 1982 Alex. He was a round the clock father, on hand all the time. I think this was a part of his life he had missed in his own early years, as we were apart from our parents for such long breaks, and he was determined to ensure all the best for the boys. After a few years he left Harold Sharpe and went to Poco Homes, but returned some years later to Tom’s company as a partner. A number of years later he yearned for a new challenge and set up his own company and with it he found clients who were to become more friends than customers as time progressed. Away from work Philip enjoyed a game of golf, though that was far too infrequent. Rugby was near and dear to his heart at all times, and he was a really good player in his own right. But I’m sure he is better remembered for his love of the game at Sale Rugby Club. He gave a lot of his free time to ensure the club was on a sound footing from a financial perspective. By now Matt and Alex were at Manchester Grammar School and they both went to University and graduated with high honours. Four months ago Philip and Jean became grandparents for the first time, to Matt and Joey’s little Freya, and I think this was, to date, the culmination of his life; something he had looked forward to all through the years, and my word he entered grandparenthood in a big way!

He was a wonderful, generous and great-natured person, someone who does not come around very often.
Philip, you will be sadly missed by us all. You were taken far too soon and with so much to look forward to. It was wonderful to have known you as a brother.”

Christopher S. Tyson (FN 44-49).         

Word has reached us from Jeanne Tyson of the death in hospital in Beckwith, Ontario, in December 2010 of Chris Tyson, following a battle against cancer. He was in his eightieth year. The welfare of the community of Beckwith was always close to his heart and he served as a local councillor there and chaired the planning committee. In his early days in the township he was closely involved with both the scouts and the canoe club, and latterly acted as MC at the annual Remembrance Day ceremony.

Jonathan Haigh (FS 54-58) writes:

“I was shocked by the tragic death of Patrick Short, and pleased to see the obituary of him in January’s Old St Beghian. Although I did not know him particularly well at school, while he was at Sandhurst I invited him over for a mess dinner at the Royal Naval College, Greenwich, where I was studying for an electrical engineering degree. He came by train, and we enjoyed the sumptuous dinner in the Painted Hall and the jollifications in the bar and skittle alley afterwards. By then it was too late for trains and the necessary connections to get him back to Sandhurst by the time he had to be in (I can’t remember now whether it was midnight or 1.00 am, or something like that). Exceptional measures were required, and one of my naval colleagues came to the rescue with his 1933 open Aston Martin. I went along too, and we made it through the Sandhurst gates in the nick of time – no breathalysers in those days!”
SCHOOL NEWS
From the Head’s Desk:
After a Thanksgiving and Leavers’ Service in the Priory, Speech Day continued with prizegiving in the Sports Hall when the Headmaster, Philip Capes, spoke as follows:
“May I start by offering to you all a warm welcome on this special day of celebration and thanksgiving, the 2011 St. Bees School Speech Day. First of all, many thanks to Anne and Jim Baker for leading today’s Service of Thanksgiving for the school. Anne knows the Priory well having served as a curate here in St. Bees before her appointment as vicar of Eskdale. Jim and Anne are, of course, long standing ex-parents of the school, having seen all four of their boys educated here from September 1988 through to June 2004. Jim’s message to us today in his sermon asked us to consider how important education is whatever age we are. The Sermon on the Mount has many important messages for us and we shall all be thinking about what was said long after today’s proceedings are over.

After a year without a chaplain, we are looking forward to welcoming the Rev. Clifford Swartz, who will be joining the school in September as our chaplain. He will also be the new priest-in-charge for St. Bees village. Presently he is Associate Rector of Christ Church, an Anglican church in Manhattan, New York. He is married to Katie and they have four young children. The licensing service for Clifford will take place on Monday, September 5th in the Priory Church at the very start of our Christmas Term.

Our other guest of honour today is Lord Inglewood of Hutton-in-the-Forest. Lord Inglewood has been a barrister and chartered surveyor, but is now a working member of the House of Lords, serving as an elected hereditary peer since 1999. He has served two terms as a Conservative MEP in the European Parliament. He visited St. Bees School for the second time last November on the ‘Peers in Schools’ scheme to deliver to our sixth form a talk on the work carried out by the Upper Chamber of Parliament, the House of Lords. Lord Inglewood supports a variety of local organisations such as the Cumbria Wildlife Trust and the Settle-Carlisle Railway Trust and I thank him for finding time in his busy schedule to be with us today.

Before Christmas, we all experienced a spell of exceptionally cold weather with temperatures dropping way below the seasonal average. I remember driving out of St. Bees one December day with the car temperature gauge dropping rapidly as I got further from St. Bees and the warming influence of the sea. I noted that as I finally approached the outskirts of Penrith, it settled at -14 degrees centigrade. Although we experienced few significant falls of snow here at St. Bees, there were occasions when the entire senior school at break times seemed to be involved in snowball fights on the Crease and the children from the Preparatory Department spent time tobogganing down any slope they could find. 

We were often the only school in the area to remain open at this time and I was especially grateful to the ground-staff, who often came in early to ensure all the pathways around school were clear of snow and ice before the pupils arrived.
The end of the summer holidays saw the publication of the year’s public examination results, and the first set of sixth form pupils who were awarded the newly introduced A* grade. Eleven pupils – approximately 1 in 4 of the year cohort – celebrated achieving at least one of the top A* grades. Joe Pearson and Oscar He were the most successful candidates, gaining A* grades in both their Mathematics and Further Mathematics A-levels. Joe Pearson is now at Warwick University studying Mathematics and Physics and Oscar He is reading Engineering at Balliol College, Oxford. At GCSE level, we were delighted with the results, especially with the 21.6% figure for A* grades. Once again there were many outstanding individual performances, Megan Bardsley’s complete set of ten A*s in all subjects deserves a special mention. This age cohort was the first to find itself analysed in government league tables under the hurriedly introduced English Baccalaureate, which only counts key core GCSE subjects. We were delighted to be the top-performing school in Copeland when the statistics for the English Baccalaureate were published. This year will be the first that pupils in the fourth form have had the option to take the GCSE (short course) examination in Religious Studies – over 60% of the year group will be sitting the module paper in the week following the half term break.

At the start of the academic year, we welcomed into the school community our youngest pupils so far when we added a Reception/Key Stage 1 class to the Preparatory Department.  Mrs. Capes has taken charge of this new class and although she initially objected to the phrase in her letter of appointment that she would have to undertake any reasonable task allocated to her by the Headmaster, she has quickly established a busy, well structured environment for learning with this age group. 

There are now 28 pupils divided between three classes in the Preparatory Department led by Mr Sewill and next year we plan to enter into an agreement with a well known local provider of nursery care to open a Pre-Preparatory Department, which is likely to offer all year round care for those too young to join our Reception/Key Stage 1 class. It is planned that this will be based in Abbots Court and be known as the Rainbow Nursery at St. Bees School and be open from this coming September. If you wish to find out more or to be kept informed of developments, please do not hesitate to contact the admissions department of the school.

During the past year, the sporting facilities that we provide for golf and cricket in particular have been improved.  Behind the golf studio, a wild overgrown area which used to be known as the School House garden, has been landscaped into the Costeloe ‘Putting and Chipping’ practice area. We are very grateful to the Old St. Beghians Golf Society, which has pledged financial support for this project. 

We have also entered into a partnership with the English Cricket Board to establish facilities at the school for a Cricket Academy, which will provide top class training and practice facilities for our pupils and other promising young cricketers in the community. Just over £100 000 has been invested in new nets and lighting in the sports hall plus the rebuilding of the outside nets in front of the P.E. and Games office. Our next project involves renovation of the climbing wall in the sports hall and once again the school is grateful for the financial support it has received from the Old St. Beghians Society 200 Club and the Family Association. 

One of the life skills which St. Bees promotes strongly is the development of self-confidence. This is often achieved by actively encouraging our pupils to participate in one of the many productions that the Drama department organises throughout the year. Since last Speech Day, the following productions have been performed at the school: in June 2010 ‘Cold Comfort Farm’, based on the novel by Stella Gibbons, and in October 2010 ‘Cider with Rosie’ was presented in the round by the lower forms of the senior school. 

In December 2010 the St. Bees’ version of the pantomime ‘Aladdin’ was staged by the sixth form on the salad room stage and finally the senior play ‘The Crucible’ by Arthur Miller was performed, in the round in March. In addition Purcell’s Opera ‘Dido and Aeneas’ was performed by the girls’ choir, Gaudeamus, at the Spring Music Concert in the Priory and, of course, we cannot forget the ‘Joseph and his Amazing Technicolour Dream Coat’ performances which the preparatory department has delighted us with in three parts over the year. The other skills which an education at St. Bees promotes are self discipline, having the confidence to say ‘no’, learning through making mistakes, self knowledge and, especially as they move up into the sixth form, independent learning and leadership skills. 

In my opinion, one of the most worthwhile activities that St. Bees School offers is the Duke of Edinburgh Award Scheme. Each year an increasing number of our pupils develop the skills that I have just listed through participating in the scheme. 

This academic year our pupils have achieved 24 Bronze awards and 12 Silver Awards and we have six pupils who just have to complete one final section before they qualify for the very prestigious Gold Award. All three of my children possess the Gold Award and it has without doubt helped all of them as they have moved on to university and then into the world of work. The Duke of Edinburgh Award Scheme is recognised across the globe and is a qualification accepted and valued by most employers. Winners of the award have demonstrated that they possess many of the skills valued by employers whatever professional career they choose to follow, and I know our pupils will find the award beneficial long after they have left education and entered the very competitive market place of employment.

Involvement in the School Council or the House Charity Representatives’ Committee allows many of our pupils a chance to develop their leadership skills. Organising fund raising events such as the successful Race Night or the Charity Car Wash not only raised over £4500 this year for the charities being supported by the school, but also gave a significant number of pupils the opportunity to hone their communication and organisational skills in particular. I shall not forget the meeting when I foolishly agreed to dye my hair red for the whole of Red Nose Day if the school could raise sponsorship money of £500. Jonathan Reid and Hugo Graham conducted an enthusiastic campaign and unfortunately raised the sum concerned! This resulted in my dressing in a cut-away bin liner on the morning of Red Nose Day and then placing myself in the garden while my wife sprayed on non-permanent red hair dye. She was not impressed with the results so she added red lipstick to my eyebrows to enhance the overall effect!

As usual pupils have been given the opportunity to participate in a wide range of competitions and challenges such as Young Enterprise, Share4Schools, ESU Public Speaking and Debating, the Engineering Education Scheme and the Times Spelling Bee competition – all these enable pupils to develop their team-working skills. Mathematics Challenges and the National Cipher Competition allow pupils to achieve individual recognition.  John Evans came 12th in the whole country in the National Cipher Competition and won a Gold Award in the British AS Physics Olympiad. He should be very proud of these achievements. This year we had some notable successes in the Liverpool University Maths Society Challenge. Frank Ye was a runner-up in the individual competition, with Wade Li and Mindy Zhang achieving runner-up positions in the team competition. We shall be asking Lord Inglewood to present them with their prizes from this competition at the relevant point in today’s proceedings.  

Sport also allows pupils to enjoy success. Besides the individual sporting achievements of our pupils that I shall mention, one of the most successful team sides this year was the Boys’ Rugby Sevens 1st team, coached by Andrew Keep. The team had an impressive season and although luck did not always go their way, we were delighted when they won the Keswick plate for being runners-up in the main competition. We must also not forget the school’s golf team, who now have an impressive fixture list. They particularly relished their victory over the Sedbergh team after Speech Day in 2010. Now to individual successes. Five students gained medal success at the Northern Independent Schools’ Championships held at Gateshead earlier this month – two bronze, two silver, and a gold for Kythe Dearden, who won the 300m in the intermediate girls’ event.  Harriet MacRae represented Cumbria Junior Girls in the English Schools’ National Cross Country Championships and last weekend Sarah Beattie competed in the Royal Windsor Horse Show for the North of England Team that finished in 6th position overall. Anthony Armstrong, a talented all round athlete, is county champion in Combined Events (the octathlon) and will be competing in the Inter Counties event at the end of June. Finally, Jackson Holliday has been chosen to represent the North West at squash for his age group and Jonty Styles is representing his county at cricket. 

Last year two members of the lower sixth spoke of their involvement in two of the activities that I have already mentioned, Ben Greene on the Duke of Edinburgh Award Scheme and Joshua Oldham on the Shares4Schools competition. This year I have asked two of our international scholars to talk about their experiences at St. Bees.  Maddy Hicks is our present ESU (English Speaking Union) Scholar. She has already completed her education in Virginia and has been following a programme of AS levels at St. Bees in Mathematics, Further Mathematics, Physics and Spanish before returning to continue her studies at college in the USA. Nick Patrascu is a pupil from Romania, who is spending a year at St. Bees as an HMC East European Scholar. Nick is studying Business Studies, Economics, EAL and History for a year before continuing his academic work back home in Romania. Between these two short presentations, Sam Grunsell will sing ‘Over the Rainbow’, a song many of you will recognise from the film, The Wizard of Oz.

As usual at this time of year we shall be saying farewell to a number of members of staff. Charline De Vettor and Maria Josefa Gascon (known to us as Pepa) leave us in a few weeks’ time, having served the school well as this year’s French and Spanish teaching assistants. At the end of term we shall also be saying goodbye to the resident tutors on School and Grindal Houses. Daniel Sweeney, who besides being the resident tutor on Grindal, has assisted as an additional EAL teacher in the International Centre and David Vondruska, who is here with us from the Czech Republic on the HMC Training and Work Experience Scheme, and has been based in the Games/PE Department as well as acting as the resident tutor on School House.

At the end of this current term, Jean Skeen from the Mathematics and Learning Support Departments retires.  Jean started teaching Mathematics part-time at St. Bees in the late nineties and her contribution through 1:1 tutoring in Mathematics in the Learning Support Department has ensured that many students have achieved that all important pass grade in GCSE Mathematics. We wish her a long and happy retirement. 

I am also announcing today that Helen Gascoyne, our Director of Marketing and Development, has resigned for personal reasons and will be leaving St. Bees School at the end of this term in July. We are very grateful for all that she has done for the school over the past two years and wish her and her family every happiness for the future. Jane Hawley, our Registrar, will be taking over the running of the Admissions and Marketing Office on Helen Gascoyne’s departure, with the guidance and full support of the senior management team.

I would like to take this opportunity to thank all of the staff, both teaching and support, for all their hard work over the past academic year and especially for the effort that all of them have put in to ensure the smooth running of the school, in particular when they had to travel in when conditions were so bad at the end of the Christmas term. I wish to add my special thanks to the members of the senior management team, particularly to my deputy, Dan Evans, and to my PA, Emma Graham, who never complains whatever crosses her desk, but just gets on with the task in hand. This year I have also valued the contribution that all the teaching staff have made in helping to cover for members of staff who have been absent from school due to injury or long term illness. I am especially grateful to Cameron Miller, Andrew Keep and Wendy Mellor for taking on classes in the English and PE/Games departments.

I also want to use this occasion to thank the Family Association for all their contributions to the life of the school, from helping to serve refreshments at plays and concerts to running social events such as the fireworks display last November and, of course, we eagerly await this afternoon’s event, ‘Proms on the Crease’. We hope the whole St. Bees’ community, school and village will gather in the Memorial Hall and marquee to listen to a wide variety of live music.

For the past 400 years there has been a school at St. Bees providing a unique education for its students, initially for secondary-aged boys of the locality, but now for both boys and girls of all ages from four to eighteen years of age. We focus not only on the academic education of our students, but also on encouraging our pupils to become polite, well balanced and confident adults who will leave St. Bees ably prepared for a successful future in today’s ever-changing world.  

One of the highlights of the last academic year was the granting of the Freedom of Copeland Borough to the school’s CCF to celebrate the anniversary of 150 years of cadets. Apparently the cadets can now march through Copeland with drums beating and bayonets fixed to their rifles while driving their flock of sheep down the main street unhindered by council officials! I wonder what reaction they would provoke if they exercised their rights in this age of political correctness and health and safety? 

However, here at St. Bees we relish the challenges ahead as we continue to take the school forward as the best independent school in the North West. I hope you enjoy the rest of the day. 
Good morning to you all.”

BRANCH NOTES

Branch Activities:

Bristol and West of England

The Bristol and West of England Branch held a very successful dinner on May 27th at the Ship Inn, Alveston, just outside Bristol. 

We were twenty one at the table including our guest the Head (though, sadly, on this occasion, without Helen). Another absentee was the Society President. Don has been a faithful attendee during his term of office and we missed him. As always it was good to hear Philip Capes respond to the toast of 'The School' with an account of what's happening at St Bees. The school is of course a very different place from the one many of us knew fifty or sixty (or eighty) years ago but it was good to hear of how values and a spirit of enterprise were still being maintained. Alec MacCaig responded to the toast 'The Society', paying tribute to the achievements of Don Williams as President and reading from a speech prepared by Don. 

It is always a good occasion, small enough to be intimate but large enough to feel it's a good gathering. We plan to schedule the 2012 event at the same time, just before the Spring Bank Holiday - and we'd love to see anyone who could come.  Present were: Dr A.W. (Bill) Frankland (F 26-30), Mr C.A.E. (Tony) Davy (F42-45), Mr A.S. (Alec) MacCaig (FS 42-46), Mr D.R.W. (David) Hartley (FS 44-48), Dr W.S. (Bill) Affleck (SH 45-51), Mr M.T.R. (Michael) Wiggans (SH 45-51), Mr D.A. (David) Johnston (G 47-51), Mr G.M. (Gerry) Beighton (FS 48-52), Mr D.R. (Dacre) Watson (SH 56-62), Mr S.G. (Stuart) Withnall (G 58-63), Mr J.P.C. (John) Holden (F 59-63), Mr S.F. (Stephen) Moss (SH 63-68) and Miss E.V.K. (Emma) Pyle (L  89-92). And the Ladies: Mrs Helen Davy, Mrs Mary McCaig, Mrs Joyce Affleck, Mrs Maggie Beighton, Mrs Ann Watson, Mrs Diedre Moss and Mrs Susan Pyle. And our Guest: The Head, Mr P.J. (Philip) Capes.
Bill Affleck.
Manchester 

On Saturday, 21st May a dinner for Old St Beghians was held at the Hilton Hotel in Manchester.

Those in attendance were: Mark Rocca (FS 75-80), John Boag (FS 74-81), 

Ken Rangecroft (FN 73-78), Torquil Macleod (FN 74-81), 

Roy Calvin (SH 79-83), James Strain (SH 74-81), Iain Braithwaite (G 71-78), Andrew Haile (F/SH 76-83), Belinda Morvan (G 79-81), 
Sam Robson (G 79-81), Anya Robson (G 81-83), Yvonne Reay (G 79-85), 
Mark Varley (G 72-77), Sara Calvin (G 77-84), Howard Batey (F 73-79), 
Rosie Larkin (L 77-79) and Matthew Rigby (FS 73-78).

Many of us had not seen each other since leaving the school, but it was remarkable how easily the conversations flowed and how the laughter got louder. Ours was not talk of careers built or fortunes lost but of ‘Ron’ Dearle staring out of the history classroom window at a train which dared to be late. Or of Alan Francis telling us our hair was too long and to get it cut like his (it's short but modern laddie!!). We all have memories of characters like TAP Rice, David Marshall and Peter Olivier, and how you could hear a pin drop when Mr. Lees came into the room. Old St. Beghians have a rare skill for not taking life too seriously and being able to laugh at themselves and I felt this was very evident on Saturday. The dinner itself was brilliantly organised by young Rocca (I always said he'd go far that lad. Apparently he already has). Eventually, at about midnight, Matthew Rigby stood up to speak on behalf of the Headmaster, and as an Old Boy/Governor gave a report on the state of play at the school right now. He can't remember what he said but the essence was "Could try harder". The extent to which St. Bees School has shaped all our lives and enriched us as people is something we will have for ever. 

We all resolved to reconvene in May 2012 at the Manchester Hilton, when it is hoped that many more Old St. Beghians will be able to join this thoroughly enjoyable event. Oh, and let distance not be a barrier considering we had colleagues from Montpellier, Paris, St. Bees, Newcastle and Buxton at this dinner.
Matthew Rigby. (Photo of the survivors (taken at 2am!) may be seen at 
http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/july11bulletin).
West Cumbria Branch 
The West Cumbria Branch Dinner of the St. Beghian Society was held in the Manor House, St. Bees on Friday, 15th April with 26 members in attendance. It was good to see that people from the North East, Preston, South Lakeland as well as from the locality were present. We were pleased to welcome Bill Roberts and his wife Annette as our guests; Bill is deputy chairman of the governors. We were also delighted that Don Williams and his wife Linda were in attendance. Sadly the Headmaster and his wife were not able to attend as he was on a promotional tour in Romania. 
The Loyal Toast was proposed by Mike Brandwood. Darryl Davies then spoke about his recent appointment as a governor and his role in the newly formed Development Committee. Jane Dyer (deputising for the Head) gave an excellent speech outlining the highlights of a very successful year at the school. She proposed a toast to the St. Beghian Society. The response was made by our President, Don Williams, who gave an emotional speech about his final days in office and how much pleasure he had got from the post. You could have heard a pin drop, such was the quality of his delivery; it came straight from the heart. Don then proposed a toast to the school. 
The evening continued well into Saturday morning with groups chatting over a pint. The Manor House proved to be an excellent venue with good food and a warm and welcoming atmosphere. 
The following were in attendance:- Don Williams (President of the Society) 

(F 61-64) and his wife Linda, David (Fred) Lord (secretary of the Society) 

(SH 60-65) and his wife Fiona, Darryl Davies (local secretary) (FS 62-68), Bill Roberts (guest of the Society) and his wife Annette, Jane Dyer (representing the school), Stan Holmes (SH 45-50), James Brindle (G 49-53), Mike Brandwood (FS 61-66) and his wife Kate, John Boag (FS 74-81), Andrew Haile (F/SH 76-83), Claire Holliday (nee Haile) (G 80-83), Ruth Edgar (L 81-88) and her partner Cain Martin, John Woodhouse (SH 99-02), Daniel Pitchford (G 95-02), Paul Drysdale (SH 95-02), Jonathan Teasdale (SH 02-06), Kieran Marshall (SH 98-05), Matthew Drysdale (SH 98-05), Alastair Booth (SH 96-03) and David Bushby (SH 95-02). Anna Howard (L 83-86) also popped in later in the evening.
Darryl Davies.

(Photos may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/july11bulletin).
Annual Dinner and Other Dates:

London

A provisional date of Saturday, 29th October 2011 has been set for the next dinner in China Town, London. If interested, please contact Amy Shang on 07809 483160 or email: amyshang66@hotmail.com.

North East Branch 

The 2011 Branch dinner will be held at the Northumberland Golf Club, Gosforth Park, Newcastle on Wednesday, 9th November 2011 at 7.30 for 8 p.m. Contact W.E. Dove for details on (01670) 517786 or email: williamdove15@yahoo.co.uk.
Scottish Branch

The date for the annual gathering and dinner is Friday, 4th November 2011 and the venue is the Royal Scots Club, Edinburgh. Activities will be offered to those wishing to make a full weekend in the city. Please contact David Parker on (01854) 655300 or email: room@broomview.co.uk.
Yorkshire Branch
It is hoped to organise a dinner on 9th October 2011 at the Boar’s Head Hotel, Ripley, nr Harrogate, 12.30 for 1.00 p.m. Please contact Steve Crossley-Smith on (01943) 830640 or email: crossleysmith@btinternet.com or at The Weighbridge, 15 Old Lane, Low Mill, Addingham, West Yorkshire LS29 0SA.
Branch Secretaries:

Please find below a list of Branch Secretaries. If you are interested in attending a Branch dinner/gathering or require any other information, please contact the appropriate person. In addition, if you are living in another branch’s area temporarily, due to work or University for example, it would be helpful if such members were to contact the relevant Branch Secretary.

Bristol & West:
Dr. W.S. Affleck (Bill),                                                                                                         Barley Hill, Watledge, Nailsworth, Stroud, Gloucestershire. GL6 0AS.                       Tel: (01453) 832619. Email: william.affleck@btinternet.com

Cumbria (South):
N.J.V. Curry (Nick),                                                                                                                    95 Appleby Road, Kendal, Cumbria. LA9 6HE.                                                                      Tel: (01539) 728808.

Cumbria (West):
D.W. Davies (Darryl),                                                                                                                67 Coronation Drive, Whitehaven, Cumbria. CA28 6JP.                                                    Tel: (01946) 67984. Email: darryl.davies1@btopenworld.com

Liverpool:                                                                                                                                 I.J. Braithwaite (Ian),                                                                                                         Bramble Grange, Belle Vue Lane, Guilden Sutton, Chester. CH3 7EJ.                                 Tel: (01244) 300565. Email: ijb.1@virgin.net

Manchester: 
R.P. Calvin (Roy),                                                                                                                    The Lymes, Priory Road, Bowden, Altrincham, Cheshire. WA14 3BS.               Tel: (0161) 928 9812. Email: roycalvin@gcorner.co.uk
London:                                                                                                  

A.K.L. Crookdake (Adam),                                                                                               5 The Deerings, West Common, Harpenden, Herts. AL5 2PF.                                           Tel: (01582) 461406.

North-East:
W.E. Dove (Bill),                                                                                                                       71 Pinewood Drive, Lancaster Park, Morpeth, Northumberland. NE61 3ST.          Tel: (01670) 517786. Email: williamdove15@yahoo.co.uk
Yorkshire:                                                                                                                                  S. Crossley-Smith (Steve),

The Weighbridge, 15 Old Lane, Low Mill, Addingham. LS29 0SA. 

Tel: (01943) 830640. Email: crossleysmith@btinternet.com
Scotland: 
D.M. Parker (David),                                                                                                       Broomview, Ardcharnich, By Garve, Ross-shire. IV23 2RQ.                                                      Tel: (01854) 655300. Email: parkyatdeanst@yahoo.co.uk
East Europe:
J. Anderson (John),                                                                                                                          ul Dziecieliny 3 M81, Miedzylesie, 04-745 Warszawa, Poland                                                            Tel: 0048 (0)22 8127779. Email: andersonwarsaw@vp.pl

Additional Photographs to enjoy!

Just to let you all know, once again we have created an electronic version of the Bulletin with the same text as the postal version but with the addition of many photographs from various events, dinners and socials. If you have access to a computer and would like to see the additional photos to augment your enjoyment of your postal version, please go to the address below:

http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/jan11bulletin

This is certainly not a plug to try and get you to change your mind regarding your preferred method of delivery of the Bulletin, but purely to offer you the chance to see the additional photos that we have been able to include.
However, if having seen the electronic version, which we hope is easy to read and attractive, you feel that you would like to change from a postal version to email delivery, please do just get in touch 

on (01946) 828093 or osb@st-bees-school.co.uk.

We hope that you enjoy the photographs!

SOCIETY WEBSITE

Please remember the St. Beghian Society website at
 www.st-beghian-society.co.uk 
Please take time to have a look at it for up to date information and news of events that may arise in between bulletin issues. 

We would certainly welcome any comments that you may have.
The President’s Race Night
Saturday 4th June, 2011

Sadly, this is my last report before I retire as President in September. It has been great to introduce these additional sporting-event fixtures into our OSB calendar. The previous rugby, cricket and racing events were very successful, so what about the most recent one at Newcastle Races on Saturday, 4th June? Straight from the horse’s mouth...from start to finish it was fantastic! Following a welcome reception at The Falcon’s Nest Inn, we went on to have a three course carvery meal at the Charles Brandling Suite in the grandstand. The food choice, quality and quantity raised lots of appreciative comments, and although on this occasion we did not have a private room, somehow, sharing with lots of other race parties seemed to add to the atmosphere. After the meal there were six races and ‘Lady Luck’ seemed to be with my wife Linda for three of these (and in other races I had a couple of winners too!). But as usual our bets were just for fun so there was no need for a Securicor vehicle! I was reminded that it was two years since we were last at the races when Darryl Davies seemed to have an extraordinary share of first time ‘beginner’s luck’. This time without exception, from the comments I received, we were all winners for the enjoyment we had together. Linda and I were in the great company of Philip and Helen Capes, Bill and Annette Roberts, Peter and Jane Lever, Gavin and Eileen Spencer, George Robson, Anne Jones, Mem and Hazel Tahir. And finally, for anyone that I haven’t seen for a while, make it more than a sporting chance and meet up with me and others once again in September for OSB Day!

Don H Williams
(Photos may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/july11bulletin).
OSB Dinners and Events Photographs

Any photographs from St. Beghian dinners and events 
would be most welcome.

We are always looking for pictures from those attending OSB get-togethers and events to include in both the electronic bulletin and also on the website.

We look forward to hearing from you in the future.

Please remember to take your camera and capture the memories!

Contact: osb@st-bees-school.co.uk or (01946) 828093 or by post.

Old St. Beghians’ Reunion Dinner

For all those who left School in the 
1960s and between 2000 and 2004
we are planning to hold a reunion dinner on 
Friday, 14th September, 2012,

the evening before St. Beghians’ Day.

Time: 7.30pm

Location: Sports Hall, St. Bees School, Cumbria

For further information or to express an interest

please email: osbreunions@st-bees-school.co.uk as soon as possible

OR

Contact David Lord for the early 1960s on:

01946 841518 or fiona_lord@hotmail.com
Contact Darryl Davies for the late 1960s on:

07970 180 751 or darryl.davies1@btopenworld.com

Contact John Woodhouse for 2000-2004 on:

johnw@lcwc.ac.uk

We look forward to hearing from you soon.

If any New or Existing OSB Members would prefer to receive the Bulletin via email in future (with additional photographs), 

please let me know: 

Pam Rumney on (01946) 828093 or osb@st-bees-school.co.uk
200 CLUB REPORT – March 2011
The 200 Club is pleased to announce that it has made a donation to the school of £2,500.00. This money will go towards building a new climbing wall in the sports hall, which should benefit both pupils and the wider community. 

We have also been able to help the Golf Academy with a donation of £500.00.

Do please join the Club. The more members we have, the more we can give to the school, and of course, the bigger the prizes! It’s only £24.00 per annum and you can have more than one number. 

For further information contact me on darryl.davies1@btopenworld.com or (01946) 67984.
The 200 club draw for March was held at the committee meeting on Saturday March 12th. The lucky winners were as follows:-

	£40
	43
	Chris Tetley
	£30
	27
	Charles Graves

	£40
	30
	Andy Haile
	£10
	44
	Dacre Watson

	£40
	20
	A. & C. Wilkinson
	£10
	64
	Gavin Spencer

	£40
	23
	John Heslop
	£10
	33
	Frank Messenger

	£30
	56
	Ian Harcombe
	£10
	40
	Tim Brown

	£30
	5
	Ian Harcombe
	
	
	


K. I. Harcombe has two numbers in the draw (5 and 56) and both were drawn out by our President.
Darryl Davies.
Bursary Fund Reminder

The Society has a bursary fund to assist Old St. Beghians with the education of their sons and daughters at St. Bees.

In this respect, the Secretary would be pleased to hear from anyone who is considering sending their child/children to St. Bees. 
Tel: (01946) 828093.
	ADDRESSES STILL REQUIRED……

Thank you to all of you who responded to our plea in the last few Bulletins regarding ‘Addresses Required’. 

As mentioned in previous editions of the Bulletin, we currently have a substantial number of Society Members for whom we do not hold an up to date address. 
We have been listing and will continue to list in batches 
(in the separate Supplement List), the names of those members whose current details are not known. 

Please do have a look at the Supplement List to see if you can assist us with any information – it would be most appreciated.

MANY THANKS IN ANTICIPATION!

If you can help, please contact : 

Pam Rumney at osb@st-bees-school.co.uk or on (01946) 828093.
*********************
In addition, a full up to date list (all years) of all the people that we wish to contact may now also be found on the Society website at www.st-beghian-society.co.uk under ‘Missing Old Pupils’.



Thank You!
Many thanks to all of you who completed and returned the 
‘Information collection forms’ 
that we sent out. We very much appreciate your help, and the contributions received will assist us to ensure that we have a far more comprehensive and effective database for the future.
We were delighted with the response – thank you to you all.

However, if you have not yet returned a form or if you have mislaid it and would like another copy, please either contact the OSB office on (01946) 828093 or osb@st-bees-school.co.uk or alternatively a copy may be printed off the website at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/OSBNotices.htm

GOLF

The Old St. Beghians’ Golfing Society:
From the Secretary:
After many years, the time came at the start of 2011 to update our logo. For the last 20/30 years our unofficial emblem has been the bee, but as we move forward we need a logo that better represents our society. The bishop’s mitre is something that has been associated with sports’ colours at St Bees for many years, so it seems fitting to adopt this as our new logo. As well as updating the letterhead, we’ve also had a range of ties and sweaters produced.

* The ties are 100% silk navy blue and are available for £15 (+ £2.50 pp). 
* The sweaters are Glenmuir branded navy blue. They have Glenmuir embroided on the upper arm & the bishop’s mitre embroidered on the breast. I have stock of medium, large and extra large, although other sizes are available on request. They are £45 (plus £5 p&p).
* You can purchase a sweater and tie for £65 (including p&p). Please make cheques payable to the ‘Old St Beghians Golfing Society’. 
I will bring a selection to all this year’s OSB events.

(Please see the Society website at: http://st-beghian-society.co.uk/Golf.htm, under the ‘OSBGS Shop’ section for photos of items and further details).
If anyone would like to play in either/both the following events, please advise me as soon as possible: James.doggett@hotmail.co.uk or tel 0793 051 0086.

2011 Critchley Cup – Prestwick Golf Club 
Sunday 21st August – 0900 tee time.
This year’s Critchley Cup will be played at Prestwick Golf Club, Ayrshire, host to the first Open Championship in 1860, on Sunday, 21st of August with tee times from 9am. The cost to enter is £60, which represents a discount of over 50% compared to the standard green fee. Overnight accommodation for Saturday night is available at the Parkstone hotel close to the course. It will be possible to have a practice round from 3pm on Saturday afternoon. A table has been reserved at a local restaurant on Saturday evening for dinner. I do hope that as many Old St Beghian golfers as possible will attend this fantastic event.
2011 Old St Beghian Weekend – St Bees School Golf Course
Sat 10th September - OSBGS v School
St Bees School Golf Course – tee off 1.45-2.15pm.
Competition Results:

Halford Hewitt
This year’s Halford Hewitt took place from 7th to 10th of April on the wonderful courses along the Kent coast. As usual the team took advantage of the excellent accommodation arrangements at Knowlton Court, with the members beginning to assemble on Monday evening. Once again we were extremely well fed by Karen and the team from Oregano. This year we were blessed with the warmest Hewitt weather that anyone could remember and this was confirmed as the national press reported that April 6th and 7th were the hottest on record.
Halford Hewitt Round 1:
St Bees v Repton – Royal St Georges 1130.
We were drawn to play at this year’s open venue, Royal St Georges. As expected the course was in wonderful condition with the greens running at a nice pace throughout the week. Following two practice days, Andrew Deall lead the St Bees team away at 11.30. The sun was shining and light winds blew from the south west. 
In match one, Andrew Deall and John Currie got off to a poor start going three down after three holes. They then fought back winning the 4th and 5th with pars, followed by a birdie on the par five 7th to get back to all square. By the time they reached the 15th tee they were one down. Andrew hit a good second shot to 10 feet but the putt did everything but drop. The Repton pair followed by hitting a poor second that bounced the bunkers and somehow found the green. A half in 4’s. Both sides hit the green on 16 and walked off with regulation threes. Still one down with two to go. Repton made a classy three on the 17th, which the St Bees’ pair couldn’t match. St Bees lost 2 and 1.
In match two, Adrian Peckitt and Mark Morrison lost the first to a soft par. A mixture of poor finishing from the St Bees’ pair, and excellent finishing from the Repton pair meant that this hole wasn’t to be recovered in the first nine. This was epitomised on the tricky 5th, which was halved despite Repton losing a ball. Unfortunately every opportunity to give holes away was taken, and the match turned with St Bees three down. With the 10th and 11th halved, St Bees got themselves back in the game winning the 12th. The 13th saw the gap reduced to one with St Bees for once winning one “against the head” with steady putting on a difficult green. With the momentum now in St Bees’ favour, a win looked distinctly on the cards. The momentum however immediately returned to the Repton team with not one but two poor chips from St Bees. Two down became a three and two loss on the short 16th when another put slid agonisingly past the lip. St Bees lost 3 & 2. 
Match three was hard fought up to the turn. The two holes we lost we could not recover even though we steadied the ship. Our opponents were good company and the match was played in a very warm and friendly manner. 
St Bees lost 2 and 1.
In match four, Mike Stamper and Gareth Edgar went two down early on, but through true Cumbrian grit and determination they had squared the match by the 11th tee. A rush of blood by Mike at the twelfth meant a three putt and a hole handed to the opposition. Sadly, worse was to follow when Gareth’s tee shot at the 14th followed our opponents over the out of bounds fence into Prince’s. 
The result was a disappointing 3 and 2 defeat.
In match five, James Doggett and Charlie Crummey, playing against Sunningdale foursomes finalist Phil Carr, got off to a strong start with an early string of pars putting them two up after three. Despite some good play from the opposition over the next few holes, St Bees maintained a one hole lead on the 8th tee. Some good tactical thinking caused Repton to lose the difficult 8th and a St Bees par at the 9th could also not be matched by the opposition. St Bees were three up after nine holes. The 10th and 11th were exchanged and at the 12th, with Repton in a swale just off the left of the green in two and St Bees lying the same no more than 15 feet from the hole, four up with six to play was looking very possible. But foursomes can be a cruel game. Repton were down in two from the swale and a St Bees three putt meant back to two up with six to play. We could not match solid pars from Repton at 13 and 14 and it was back to all square. St Bees ground out a good par at 15 to sneak back into the lead, but despite Charlie’s best efforts, a 25ft putt stayed out and it was back to all square at 16; at which point news filtered through that the matches in front were over. The result was already confirmed, an honourable half agreed, and we headed for the bar. Match Halved.
Prince’s Plate
Prince’s Plate Round 1:
St Bees v Framlingham. Princes Golf Club.
In match one, Andrew Deall and John Currie got off to a good start and took an early lead. By the turn they were two up. On the back nine they reinforced their position eventually closing the match out on the 16th. St Bees won 3 and 2.
In match two, Gareth Edgar and Mark Morrison established an early lead and looked comfortable for the first nine holes, reaching three up at the 8th. With the 9th lost they turned two up. Framlingham’s confidence grew and they managed to get the match level by the 12th and then took the lead at the 13th. Despite some better golf from the St Bees’ pair on the subsequent holes, the deficit was not recovered by the 16th green when the match was declared a half as the other two matches had already been won. Match halved.
In match three, James Doggett and Stephen Moss complemented each other well and gave little away in a close match. The pair took an early lead with a confident par five at the 2nd; however the lead was then immediately relinquished after they failed to get out of a greenside bunker at the short 3rd. The St Bees’ lead was re-established with a great pitch to inches by Stephen from the bottom of the bank at the tough 6th. The pair then immediately built on their lead to win the 7th. The 8th and 9th were exchanged and the 10th was won by Framlingham with a classy four. St Bees struck back straight away with a regulation par at the 11th, which was enough to re-establish a two hole lead. On the par five 12th, after a straight drive by Stephen, Framlingham drove the ball right out of bounds and conceded the hole. St Bees were now starting to take control moving to three up and eventually won the match. St Bees won 4 and 3.
Prince’s Plate Round 2:
St Bees v Bishops Stortford.  Princes Golf Club. 
Despite having the worst record in the Hewitt, some recent new recruits made Bishops Stortford a team that we could not expect to walk all over.
In match one, Andrew Deall and John Currie traded early holes but by the turn they had managed to secure a lead, being two up. On the back nine they reinforced their position eventually closing the match out on the 16th. 
St Bees won 3 and 2.
In match two, James Doggett and Charlie Crummey were drawn to play a couple of young Cambridgeshire county players, one of whom was last year’s English School Champion. The Bishops Stortford pair produced two birdies and an eagle in an awesome front nine of three under par leaving them six up at the turn. Despite this, Charlie and James put in a gritty performance over the closing holes halving four and winning one of the next five holes before eventually succumbing. 
St Bees lost 5 and 4.
In match three, Adrian Peckitt and Andrew Goodwin lost the first to a holed birdie chip, but then won the 2nd. The third was halved, Bishops Stortford holing a good 15 ft putt. Despite being very erratic off the tee, the Bishops Stortford pair managed to avoid any serious trouble and won the next four holes. Andrew played a good shot into the 8th green and the opposition lost their ball, so we were three down. At the 9th, Bishops Stortford holed a 20ft putt for the half. Andrew and Adrian went four down at the 10th following a lost ball. The recovery began at the 11th, where Adrian holed a tricky 6 ft putt for the win. A win at the 12th brought us back to two down. An error on the course planner resulted in Andrew going just through the green 30yds from the pin. Bishops Stortford played a good second shot to 12ft and Andrew holed the most important putt of the round from 6 ft to halve the hole. Andrew and Adrian then played their best golf to win the next three holes to be one up at 17th tee. A good tee shot from Adrian went unrewarded, just going through the green, whilst the opposition struggled to reach the green in three; but they holed another good 15ft putt for the half to keep them in the match. With the pressure mounting, the Bishops Stortford pair again found trouble off the tee and St. Bees secured the win to go two up.  
Prince’s Plate Quarter Final:
St Bees v Canford.  Princes Golf Club.
In match one, Andrew Deall and John Currie were playing against a pair with handicaps of scratch and one. The St Bees pair got off to a good start managing to win the 1st with a single putt par having found a fairway bunker off the tee. That set the precedent for the round with the St Bees pair scrambling, but putting well. They single putted 6 for a birdie and holed a long one at 7 for par. By the turn they were one down. Holes were exchanged, but by the par five 15th tee the pair were still one down. They birdied 15 to bring the match back to level but immediately gave it back with a poor bogey at 16. A strong birdie two following a fantastic tee shot from Deall brought the match back to all square. With the matches behind finishing 1-1, all was now on this match. With the rest of the team members watching, both sides found the fairway with their drives. St Bees then pushed their second right of the green and the Canford pair found the front edge. Canford made a regulation par which St Bees couldn’t match. 
St Bees lost 1 down.
In match two, Gareth Edgar and Charlie Crummey got off to a slow start against unbeaten opponents and were two down after seven. A good tee shot to the par three 8th looked promising, but three bad putts lost us the hole and we were three down. A good two putt par at 9 won the hole to leave us two down at the turn. Having short- sided themselves at 10 and 11, our opponents recovered to halve and win those holes to be three up rather than the predicted one. Holes were exchanged but the St Bees pair could make no inroads losing on 16th.
St Bees lost 3 and 2. 

In match three, James Doggett and Andrew Goodwin sailed into an early lead with birdies at the 2nd and 3rd followed by a par at the the 4th to put the pair three up. Their position strengthened with another win at the difficult 6th, which meant St Bees were four up through six. A missed six-footer at the 8th let the Canford pair back in and a good four from them at the 10th meant St Bees were pegged back to two up. St Bees held their nerve with regulation pars at 11 and 12 to win the next two and reinstate themselves at four up. Pars followed from St Bees at 13, 14 and 15, which were good enough to keep the score at four up. St Bees won 4 and 3.
Canford eventually went on to win the Prince’s Plate by beating Mill Hill in the semi-final and Winchester in the final.

Grafton Morrish Qualifying
As usual, the Grafton Morrish qualifying was played at Huddersfield Golf Club in May. On a wet and windy day the six man team, made up of three foursomes, had a combined total of 59 points. With the top five teams qualifying for the finals at Brancaster and Hunstanton golf clubs in October, St Bees were unlucky to miss out by a mere six points. Perhaps we shall have better luck next year.
ARCHIVES APPEAL

Through the kindness of OSB’s and others, the school has, in previous years, made significant additions to its collection of archives. 

This material is often displayed both for exhibitions and teaching purposes and is, of course, permanently preserved so that future generations may gain some idea of what life was like at the school in past times.

In recent years, the number of items received here has tended to decline, and so we would greatly welcome donations of further memorabilia. 

If members would like to give material of any description, no matter how apparently trivial, it would be gratefully received and find a good home.

Such items should be sent to the archivist, 

Dr. A.J.H. Reeve, at the St. Beghian Society address. 

Tel: (01946) 822472 or email: tony@ajhreeve.plus.com
OSB/SCHOOL SHOP
	Badge - Cloth
	£7.50

	Badge - Silver Wire
	£13.00

	Bar Brooch
	£15.00

	Buttons - Chrome (Large & Small)
	£1.50

	Car Badge
	£7.50

	Cuff Links
	£15.00

	Ladies Silver Emblem Pendant
	£10.50

	Pens - St. Bees School
	£2.50

	Picture Prints – Quadrangle, Terrace, General View
	£1.50

	Plaque of School Arms
	£25.00

	Scarf  - College Wrap (wool)
	£16.50

	Scarf Ring - Ladies
	£4.00

	Square
	£3.50

	Sweater 

(Navy blue courtelle with embroidered OSB badge)

Sizes 36/38/40/42/44/46/48 (small fitting)
	Reduced to £12.00

(0rig. price £16.40)

	Tie - Silky look
	£12.50

	Tie - 
	£5.00

	Tie Tac
	£3.50

	Umbrellas – St. Bees School (Large)
	£25.00


Please make cheques payable to: ‘St. Bees School’ and send to: 
St. Bees School Shop, St. Bees, Cumbria. CA27 0DS. 
Tel: (01946) 828026 or Email: shop@st-bees-school.co.uk
The OSB Golfing Society Silk Tie & Sweater are obtainable from:

James Doggett, 2 Reliant House, Margaret Street, Stone, Staffs. ST15 8EL.

Tel: (01782) 646504 or 07930 510086. Email: james.doggett@hotmail.co.uk

For Prices & details contact James Doggett at the above address

 or view at www.st-beghian-society.co.uk (OSB/School Shop section).
SOCIETY OFFICERS:
   President:



     Hon. Secretary and Treasurer:
	D. H. Williams (Don)

(F 61-64)
	D. F. Lord (David) 
(SH 60-65)


   Committee:
	R.P. Calvin (Roy)

(SH 79-83)
	Mrs C. Hunt (Claire) 

(L 81-88)

	Mrs S.J. Calvin (Sara) 

(G 77-84)
	A.T. Johnston (Andrew) 

(G 68-73)

	D.W. Davies (Darryl) 

(FS 62-68)
	A.D. Lord (Alastair) 

(SH 90-95)

	T.J.E. Doggett (James) 

(SH 97-99)
	D.E. Lyall (David) 

(M 52-91)

	J.M.W. Dunn (John) 

(FS 64-69)
	A.J.H. Reeve (Tony)  

(M 89-08)

	A.P. Fox (Anthony)

(G 62-67)
	M.N. Roberts (Mark) 

(SH 93-95)

	A.J. Haile (Andy) 

(F/SH 76-83)
	A.J. Wills (Anthony) 

(F 60-64)

	R. Hall (Richard) 

(F 64-68)
	


Trustees:

	R.P. Calvin (Roy) 

(SH 79-83)
	W.F. Gough (Bill) 

(SH 51-56)

	J.G. Craig (James) 

(FN 75-82)
	D.F. Lord (David) 

(SH 60-65)


If you are interested in being involved, 
please contact the Secretary or any of the above members.

The next Committee Meeting will be held in the Whitelaw Building 

at 09.45 a.m. on Saturday, 10th September, 2011.

The AGM and St. Beghians’ Day will take place on 

Saturday 10th September 2011.

Copy Deadline: As the target month for the next issue of The Old St. Beghian is January 2012, the Editor would be most grateful if Branch Secretaries and other contributors would let him have their notices and reports by 30th November 2011.

The St. Beghian Society, St. Bees School, St. Bees, CA27 0DS.

(01946) 828093 or osb@st-bees-school.co.uk 

Website: www.st-beghian-society.co.uk
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